Science Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Monday, March 8, 2010


The science annual review meeting took place in the GCMS Elementary Library on Monday, March 8, 2010 at 3:35 p.m.  Those in attendance were:  Carol Bierman, Josh Carter, Karen Cox, Courtney Hohulin, Alicia Ordner, Shelley Overman, Cindy Petersen, Shawna Pondel, Sharon Pool, Judy Rutledge, Lori Tate, Mark Ward, and Tammy Zehr.    Current science curricula were discussed, along with pacing and other topic concerns.

Kindergarten:   Judy Rutledge reported that science lessons continue to be taught from both the Weekly Readers and the National Geographic magazines.   Each week, the kindergarten classes focus on a specific animal.  They learn facts about each animal, including classifying them as mammals, reptiles, etc. The kindergarten curriculum also includes: habitats, life cycles, plants, recycling, seasons, weather, and sink & float using the hypothesis.  The teachers continue to incorporate science lessons into their reading and math curriculum, as well.

First Grade: Cindy Petersen explained that the teachers took the state standards for science and incorporated them into their reading program.  That way, the objectives are covered in the stories that they match.  They also use both the Weekly Reader and the National Geographic to supplement the topics, though the first grade teachers have found that the National Geographic has many more science-related topics for the students. They cover areas such as: plants, animals, life cycle, weather, polar regions, habitats, the five senses, the life cycle of a pumpkin seed, and food chains.

Second Grade:  Tammy Zehr reported that the second grade continues to use the same curriculum as in the past.  They also select a science theme each year for the elementary open house.  Reading stations are utilized at the second grade level, and each class has a science station to supplement the curriculum being taught.  The second grade is looking into using the National Geographic magazine as an additional learning resource.

Third Grade: Courtney Hohulin stated that last year curriculum changes were made at the third, fourth, and fifth grade levels in an effort to equalize the amount that was taught at each grade level.  This change added two chapters to the third grade level, which bumped the numbers of chapters to be covered to twelve, in order to get curriculum covered before the fourth grade science ISATS. The students study both space and the solar system now at the third grade level.   The third grade classes are moving at different paces, but the plan is to cover all chapters by the end of the year.  Some of the third grade rooms utilize science centers, which are proving to give the students a lot of “hands on” experiences with the various topics.

Fourth Grade:  Karen Cox explained that due to the change in curriculum at the fourth grade level, they now cover five chapters during the year.  Both plant and animal classifications are studied, though teachers may approach them in different order.  Changes have also occurred in the study of the earth’s surface.  They continue to teach: 
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weathering, erosion, electricity, magnetism, light, and sound.   They no longer teach planets or space, since that is being covered at the third grade level.  Mrs. Overman 
mentioned that the solar system information is very important to learn, as it is a large part of the ISAT science assessment at the fourth grade level.  Karen questioned where rocks and minerals were studied, since that is covered on the test, as well.  Tammy Zehr explained that it is taught in the second grade.  We may want to examine the item analysis on this topic when the 2010 ISATS come back to make sure that it is being taught in enough depth.  

Fifth Grade:  Shawna Pondel reported that the fifth grade is now responsible for four topics:  cells, cells to systems, the solar system, and technology.  With only four topics, she would like to know if there are other areas of study that the fifth grade could pick up to benefit the students in preparation for the seventh grade science ISAT.  Since the seventh grade representative could not attend the meeting, it was decided that we would look at the science frameworks, and see if we could determine any topics that need to be covered.  Once again, we would benefit from looking at an item analysis of the seventh grade science test in order to determine areas of deficiency.    

Sixth Grade:  Lori Tate discussed that the sixth grade classes cover life science in the first semester, and then the second semester covers chemistry and physics.  This is the students’ first experience with physics, and they are currently covering the periodic table.  Previous to this, they worked on the metric system.  Mrs. Tate worked together with Mrs. Knittel so that the metric measurement skills were reinforced in math classes.  Lori also plans to teach simple machines before the end of the year.

Seventh Grade: (Report sent by e-mail) Dale Hoogstraat reported that the seventh grade classes are slightly ahead of last year’s pacing, so it appears as if all curriculum objectives will be completed by the end of the year.  Dale is concerned that perhaps he needs to spend more time on certain topics, but is unclear how in-depth they are covered at other grade levels.  (Examples of this would be the subjects of planets and weather.)  The metric system is a weak area.  The text often refers to metric measurement, but the students do not comprehend how to convert them.  Dale has covered conversions, and has wall charts to assist them.  But they continue to seem confused, and unable to do it on their own.  Dale continues to incorporate graph work into his daily routine, since they are such a large part of the ISATs.  He would like to increase the amount of time that he spends on analyzing graphs and data.  The scientific method is weak at this grade level as well, even though Mr. Hoogstraat covers it repeatedly in lab work.  
Eighth Grade:  Carol Bierman reported that she continues to work on the scientific method at the middle school level.  The students still seem to struggle with the concept, even after working on it within the science fair project.  They don’t seem to comprehend what a hypothesis should be.  Discussion continued on the fact that it seems as if the students do not want to make a hypothesis and be proved wrong.  The high school 
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teachers stated that this occurs at their level, as well.  Other topics that have been covered this year are:  measurement, conversion, taxonomy, cells, genetics, and plants.  Ms. Bierman explained that this year, she and Mr. Darnell developed a new format for the science fair, which seemed to work well.  All students are expected to do the minimum requirements.  Then those who were interested in taking their projects to the regional level would be required to write a research paper, as well.  This eliminated students who were going without any interest in doing extra work.  This year, five students were eligible for the regional science fair, taking a total of three projects.  Two of those projects will be going to state.  Carol commented that projects at the regional level have been down for the past two years.  This year, regional only had a total of 32 projects.

High School:


Mr. Ward feels that his biology classes are actually ahead of schedule this year.  Mr. Lindy had requested that all high school science exams be matched to the PSAE 

frameworks.  He has completed the biology portion, but is already seeing some changes that need to be made on the exams.  We discussed that fact that he plans to incorporate his labs scores as performance assessments on the final.  Perhaps the students will see more value and importance in the labs.  He feels that this will help the students when they take the ACT as juniors.  Goal 11, which covers the scientific method, continues to be a problem at this level.  Once again, the hypothesis issue is a weakness.  They just don’t seem to be able to grasp the concept.  Mark had attempted to teach “null hypothesis” at the advance biology level, which was not successful at all.  We discussed the fact that at the elementary level, kindergarteners are more willing to guess and experiment. The center times at the elementary level allows the students to explore and to test their ideas.  But somewhere along the way, they lose the drive to experiment and “be wrong” with a hypothesis.  As far as pacing in the advanced biology class, things are moving along at a well.  The AP biology class is “a work in progress.”  Since this is the first year for the course, Mark now sees that he will need to change approximately half of the way objectives were taught this year.  The time constraints have caused many issues, since the program runs from August and much be completed by May 1st.  56 chapters must be covered, and there are also twelve mandated labs in the curriculum.  The labs are intense, and cover the scientific method.  Mark and Alicia have created a lab format that has worked for all of their classes.  Mark has also broken apart the AP labs, and has incorporated pieces and parts of them in his biology and advanced biology classes.  Mr. Ward has found that the RtI materials have been valuable tools to help teach biology.  It is necessary for the students to be able to read, predict, and summarize, and apply.  He is finding that the students have difficulty with both the prediction and the application portions.  The students need to work on reading for information, so that they can summarize and predict.  Finally we talked about the course change this year where now almost all freshmen take biology.  When asked if the students could handle the curriculum, Mark said that it was interesting that many of the failing grades actually are
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from students at the sophomore level.  Most of the freshmen seem to be finding success with the course.  


Alicia Ordner reported that the earth science class is at a lower achievement level than last year’s class.  Approximately 75% of the students are low achievers who have reading problems.  They also struggle taking notes, so Alicia does a lot more hands on projects, though the class is not at the maturity level to be able to handle a lab setting.  Mr. Carter assists with this class that is composed of mostly freshmen, some sophomores, and one junior. While there are IEP students in the class, six regular education students had earned “F’s.”  Some students were failing simply because they would not complete any of the homework.  So Josh and Alicia devised an incentive plan that included being able to watch the movie, “Twister” if assignments were completed and if they achieved at 
least a "C" on the test.  Josh also started to use candy as an incentive, which seems to be a successful tactic.  This year, Ms. Ordner was able to complete all of the required objectives in Chemistry class.  She was able to accomplish this because Mark Ward had covered both the scientific method and a safety unit in previous classes, which saved her a lot of time.  Alicia has noticed that when the students utilize the scientific method, they seem afraid to be incorrect on their hypothesis.  
Both chemistry and physics involve a lot of math, which is slowing students down.  They especially have trouble when attempting to solve an equation when the unknown “x” is on the bottom.  Concerning the physics class, Alicia said that the students seem to be enjoying it, because the class involves a lot of “hands on.”  The labs are good practice for them, as they involve step-by-step directions.  She often has to remind the students to read all of the directions.  She had noticed that often times the students will not make connections about science knowledge until after the labs are completed, so it doesn’t help them during lab time.  Recently, the class did an experiment with eggs, which was supposed to relate to force and energy.  Some students struggled to make the connection. Ms. Ordner stated that the chemistry II class seems more mature this year.  Not only are they able to handle the labs better, but also they are also able to analyze and relate information at a higher level.  


We discussed the ACT test-taking techniques that are covered in practice and on tests. Mr. Carter brought up the fact that often the students will not answer the question that is being asked of them.  Mr. Ward stated that he has experienced the same thing.  He used to do practices with charts and graphs, and had “fill in the blank” answers.  Mr. Ward revised that portion of the test so that they answers were multiple choice because so many students could not read the selections and the questions properly.  

Here is the link to the ISBE science assessment frameworks, since it does not allow for a cut and paste. 

http://www.isbe.state.il.us/assessment/IAFIndex.htm
